Norwood Medical Centre
Notes of a patient participation group meeting on 27/7/12
Introduction of members present:

Team members from Norwood Medical Centre:

Caroline Lee

Lorraine Skillicorn 

Sharon Marshall

Stephanie Park

Patients of Norwood Medical Centre:

Ethel Smith

Patricia Molyneux

Marjorie Arts

Ian Wardlaw

Alan Forshaw

Valerie Forshaw

Kerry Gurney

Introductions and welcome

Caroline welcomed the new members of the group and thanked them for coming. She also passed on the condolences of the group to Ethel for the loss of her husband Frank.

Confidentiality

Caroline asked if all members present would be happy to be named in the minutes as the document would be public on the website. The members all agreed.

Aim of Meeting 

Caroline explained that part of the meeting is to discuss plans and developments within the practice. She also asked for the patients to express any concerns that they might have.  

She explained that we will look at different areas including the patient satisfaction questionnaire we did this last year and we will discuss if there are any questions that the patient participation group feel need to be added into this for this year’s questionnaire. We will look at the relocation update, the telephone system, appointments and any other issues.
Update

Caroline reported that there had been some changes over the last year.

· We have two new receptionists Louise and Sue. They work early mornings to cover the desk and phone rush.   

· David Kenrick is our emergency care practitioner. He soaks up a lot of the same -day demand so this releases more GP appointments. He’s been in post for a year now and he’s very popular and very good clinically. 
· Norwood has been nominated for a national award by Furness carers for our work in identifying and supporting carers.

· Dr Arun was a GP registrar with us previously. We are pleased to say that she’s back with us and she now does an extra day a week and she’s becoming a partner in April 2013. She will be working with us at least 3 days a week from January.
· We are currently working on an accreditation programme with the Royal College of General Practitioners which in total will take us about 18 months to complete. The programme includes things like the building, health and safety, patient care etc. We are currently part way through the programme there is GP involvement but mostly led by Caroline. Once we have completed the programme the surgery will be RCGP accredited this shows that we have met all the required standards. We will receive a certificate when we have completed the programme indicating a level of quality within the practice.
Telephone system

This was discussed and Caroline shared out statistics showing the number of calls dealt with and response times. It was agreed that Caroline  and Sharon would look into the statistics further to see if we could identify the times of day when calls take longest to be answered and see if anything can be done to address this, although we do try to maximise the number of staff answering the phones at all times. It was pointed out that if patients are calling from a mobile phone it can be very expensive waiting in the queue. Sharon said that we do now have a system which tells you where you are in the queue so that you can choose to call back if preferred. It also allows the patient to ‘jump the queue’ if they have an urgent problem. If this is misused however they will be required to re-join the queue.
Mrs Arts asked we do not accept telephone requests for prescriptions. Caroline explained that it was mainly a safety issue as mistakes can be made from a phone message but that many patients were now using the website to order their prescriptions.
Access to GPs

There was discussion regarding the availability of appointments, particularly with the partners.

Caroline said that she hoped this would improve within the next 6 months as there was an exciting proposal for our ‘urgent’ same-day care to be provided by CHOC (Cumbria Health On Call) This would free up a lot of GP appointments for patients. The group felt that this would be a god thing overall but some concern was expressed over certain groups of patients eg children. Caroline agreed to feed this back.

In the meantime she pointed out that if you could not get an appointment quickly enough for your problem there is always a doctor on call each day who will call you and see you if needed.

Rooms.

Caroline explained that there is an on-going problem with insufficient rooms in the practice. This is likely to get worse over the next 6 months as we have more training doctors coming to us.
We try to allocate a downstairs room to patients with mobility problems when possible, but this is logistically difficult as the patient chooses the doctor they wish to see. We do have alerts on patient records telling us if they need a downstairs room

Mrs Gurney said that the Child immunisations are upstairs would be a lot better if they were downstairs. Caroline said that she will review to see if this is possible.

Working with the Hospitals

 There was discussion around communication with the hospitals. It was acknowledged that this was far from perfect and that there was some confusion over issues such as transport. Caroline agreed to discuss at the Locality Commissioning Group. We do have a member of staff (Clinical Interface Manager) whose job involves improving communication and information sharing between the practice and the hospitals.

 Mrs Arts asked how hospital transport is dealt with. Sharon explained that it is through the ambulance trust in Carlisle on 0845 1481 733 and there’s a link on the website, leaflets and also the receptionist have the number to give out.

It was also noted that we often receive hospital discharge letters very late, and sometimes not at all, this is being addressed through the commissioning group.

Building

Problems with the current building were discussed such as parking and access to the front door. Mrs Arts raised the issue of gritting the path to the surgery in winter. Caroline said they would liaise with council over this.
Caroline acknowledged the many limitations of the current building and said that we were optimistic that we would be relocated into a new primary care centre within the next few years where all these problems would be addressed.

No firm site had yet been chosen but things were moving forwards and patients would be consulted when the time was right.

The building would house several general practices and other health professionals such as district nurses. The practices would not merge however but retain their separate identities within the building, although some services may be shared.
Caroline assured the group that the architects would address all relevant issues such as confidentiality, disabled access etc.

Staff training

In the past significant number of complaints regarding the reception staff but the problems have been addressed through further training and we have seen a significant fall in complaints over the last 12 months.

 We close the surgery on afternoon a month and we do try to fit as much training in as possible on this afternoon. We have structured training sessions which have been very positive. We have also set up quarterly quality improvement meetings which cover anything related with quality and patient care, eg audits, critical event and patient complaints. 
Action plan

The action plan from the previous year was reviewed and all issues had been

addressed.
Patient Survey
Caroline asked all members if they would like us to add any other questions into the survey. We will use the generic questions if there are no new burning issues. All members agreed to use the generic questionnaire and no new questions were brought forward. Caroline said that we are aiming to get the questionnaires out over the summer and it will be available online to complete and in the practice. We will probably have then next meeting in October/November time with the results.
Conclusion

Caroline thanked everyone for coming and said that we will be in touch with the date of the next meeting when the patient survey has been undertaken.

Mrs Gurney said that on a positive note she thinks the doctors are brilliant. She’s really pleased with the support and can’t fault the service provided. Caroline thanked her for the feedback.
.
